# EDC taking its time addressing VHR concerns



Cherie Raffety, El Dorado County tax collector, talks VHRs on Nov. 1 in South Lake Tahoe.

### By Kathryn Reed

If the intent was to waste  $2\frac{1}{2}$  hours of people's lives, the goal was accomplished.

If the intent was to educate people about the El Dorado County's policies on vacation home rentals, it was a poor attempt to do so because the only department represented at the Nov. 1 meeting was the tax collector.

If the intent was to find out what people want changed with the current policy, it was a haphazard approach that took more time than needed. Instead of allowing people to take three or five or some other arbitrary number of minutes to talk, county Treasurer-Tax Collector Cherie Raffety selected a topic and had people speak to it. This meant the more than 70 attendees had to wait the entire time if they wanted to address each of their individual concerns.

And then Raffety, who is an elected official — not staff, ended the meeting before everyone had their say.

Many of these same people in October gave the Board of Supervisors their two cents when the electeds were in town for their annual Tahoe meeting. *Lake Tahoe News* was the lone local media outlet to cover that meeting.

It would have been more effective for Raffety to put out a survey with pointed questions as well as open ended ones to gather input. Plus, that approach would reach a greater number of people — including out of town VHR owners who can't attend a 2pm Wednesday meeting.

It was also perplexing since the elected officials are doing their own intel gathering. Raffety said the point of her meeting was to get info to bring to the supervisors for a potential ordinance revision.

El Dorado County first adopted its VHR ordinance in 2004.

Supervisors Sue Novasel and Michael Ranalli are the members of the board's ad hoc committee that is tasked with addressing the VHR issue throughout the county — not just the basin. While Tahoe is a problem, the Apple Hill area also has a great number of short-term rentals.

Those two have met with staff twice and plan to conduct public meetings in the future, though they may not occur until after the new year.

Novasel told *Lake Tahoe News* those meeting will include all appropriate departments "and anyone else we need to sit down with the public to have these discussions."

At the meeting on Wednesday many of the complaints were the

same ones people in South Lake Tahoe have — trash, noise and parking. The frustrations are so great that some called for moratorium, much like the city is on a path to enact.

Most who spoke were against VHRs in residential neighborhoods, saying this is a commercial use of a home. Legally, though, that argument is not valid. Still, the county could ban these types of rentals if so desired.

While VHR and real estate industry reps were in the audience, they did more listening than talking.

# Thief takes \$15,000 in wine from grocery store





Sheriff's investigators believe this man stole

\$15,000 worth of wine and they want to find him. Photos/Provide d

A thief in Incline Village knows his wine. The 55 bottles he is accused of stealing have a value of about \$15,000.

Sheriff's deputies said an unidentified man entered the Raley's store just before 7pm on Oct. 23 and left with a shopping cart full of mostly high-end wine.

Some of the wine that was taken include:

- Joseph Phelps 2012 Insignia red wine, valued at \$239.99 per bottle
- 23 bottles of Caymus 2013 Special Select Cabernet,
  valued at \$165.70 per bottle
- 2 bottles of Stag's Leap 2014 SLV Cabernet, valued at \$157.13 per bottle.

The suspect is described as a white male, approximately 6-feet tall, 180 pounds, and wearing flip flops.

Anyone with information about this theft is asked to contact the Washoe County Sheriff's Office at 775.328.3320 or Secret Witness at 775.322.4900.

- Lake Tahoe News staff report

### Calif. taxes on legal pot could boost black market

By Patrick McGreevy, Los Angeles Times

State and local taxes on marijuana could surpass 45 percent in some parts of California, jeopardizing efforts to bring all growers and sellers into a state-licensed market in January, according to the global credit ratings firm Fitch Ratings.

"High tax rates raise prices in legal markets, reinforcing the price advantage of black markets," the firm said in a report Monday. "California's black markets for cannabis were well established long before its voters legalized cannabis in November 2016 and are expected to dominate post-legalization production."

The report said that increased enforcement may blunt the illegal market, "but high taxes may complicate such efforts by diverting in-state sales to the black market."

Read the whole story

### DC's assistant county manager out after 6 weeks

Bradley Hurley didn't last long as Douglas County assistant county manager. He was hired Sept. 13 and his last day was Oct. 31.

It is not known if the county didn't want him or he didn't want the county.

"Probation periods are an opportunity for both the employee and the employer to determine if the relationship is a good fit," County Manager Larry Werner said in a press release.

This was the first time the county had the sole position of an assistant county manager. In the past the ACM and CFO were the same person. Hurley's salary was \$105,000 a year.

Prior to joining the county, Hurley had been the information technology officer for the Marine Corps Mountain Warfare Training Center located at Bridgeport.

The other finalist for the job was Philip Ritger, Genoa town manager.

Melissa Blosser, county spokeswoman, told *Lake Tahoe News* there has been no decision as to the process for looking for another ACM.

Lake Tahoe News staff report

# Proposed bill would block utilities from passing wildfire costs to customers

By David R. Baker, San Francisco Chronicle

Four California legislators on Monday said they plan to introduce a bill that would bar electric utilities from passing on to their customers the costs of wildfires caused by the companies' negligence.

The move comes as investigators are exploring whether Pacific

Gas and Electric Co. power lines played a role in starting last month's Wine Country wildfires, which killed at least 43 people. And San Diego Gas and Electric Co. has asked state regulators for permission to make its customers pay some of the costs of settling lawsuits triggered by a deadly series of fires in 2007.

In response, PG&E issued a statement that did not directly address the proposed legislation itself but called dealing with wildfires a statewide safety issue.

Read the whole story

### Statewide gaming win up, down in Stateline

While statewide the boost in gaming revenue is being attributed to wagers on football, that was not enough to keep Stateline numbers in the black for September.

Overall, Nevada's sports books set a record at \$558.4 million. This bested the record of \$557.4 million set in November 2015.

According to the Nevada Gaming Control Board, the numbers in Stateline were down about 3 percent compared to September 2016 at \$21,084,873. North Shore casinos were up 16.53 percent. Statewide, the win was up 3.25 percent, at \$979,859,876.

- Lake Tahoe News staff report

### Affordable housing runs gamut in Tahoe-Truckee



Housing, while it may be affordable, isn't always ideal. Photo/Heidi Hill Drum

Publisher's note: This is one in a series of stories about affordable housing in the Lake Tahoe-Truckee region. All articles may be accessed via the home page under Special Projects, 2017 Affordable Housing.

### By Linda Fine Conaboy

Few things are more important than a roof over our heads-preferably one that doesn't leak.

But as the price of housing, especially affordable workforce housing, continues to escalate within the Tahoe basin and Truckee, many are finding it more and more difficult to obtain a suitable place to live. According to research, this problem is having an affect not only locally, but also nationwide, especially for those on the lower end of the income scale.

In an attempt to make sense of the local housing scene, *Lake Tahoe News* talked to local area experts to try to quantify the extent of the situation, which continues to spiral out of control. Communities around Lake Tahoe and the town of Truckee are all feeling the economic pinch that a lack of accessible housing brings.

Workers find themselves burdened not only by not having places to live near their jobs, but also, because many must commute miles and miles just to get to work, they must dig deeper to afford the high price of transportation costs.

As an example, one family consisting of mom and dad who work in Truckee, and three kids who attend Truckee schools, now commutes every day to work and to school from Reno, where they were lucky enough to find a home to suit their paychecks.

Their story is not atypical—many individuals and families around the lake are struggling, some even to a much greater degree.

Affordable housing. Workforce housing. Low-income housing. Section 8, below market rate, deed restricted and extremely low-income are a few of the names used to indicate various income groupings.



An example of an affordable housing project in Kings Beach. Photo/DOMUS Development

What do these classifications mean? A brief summary is in order before we can even begin to take a look at what housing is available within the assorted categories.

- Affordable housing: Under federal statutes, housing is considered affordable when it requires the dedication of no more than 30 percent of gross household income, including rent or mortgage payments, utilities, taxes and insurance, homeowner's association fees and other related costs.
- · Area median income: The median household income for an area. Usually household size is considered when designating this term.
- Below market rate housing: Refers to properties that are leased or sold at prices that are below the current market value.
- Deed restriction: A requirement recorded at the sale of

the property that ties the current or future owners to the specific use of the property.

- Extremely low-income: This grouping includes those with annual incomes that are equal to 30 percent or less of the area median income of an area.
- Workforce housing: Targeted to be accessible to households that include members of the local workforce. However, the income levels targeted for workforce housing are often limited to those who do not otherwise qualify for subsidized rental or for-sale housing, but who may still have a hard time affording market-rate housing.
- Subsidized housing: Housing that utilizes some sort of rental assistance. For example, housing where all or a portion of the monthly housing costs are paid directly by the government. A good example of this is Section 8 housing where a renter pays only a portion of the rent determined by the household's income.

An article from the website, Realtor.com, written by Lisa Johnson Mandell, stated that unfortunately, being eligible for affordable housing doesn't mean you will actually get the help you need. Under current funding levels, affordable housing programs can assist only approximately 4.8 million low-income families—that's about 1 in 4 eligible households, and the waiting lists in some communities are extremely long. Cities such as Los Angeles have an estimated waiting list of more than 10 years.

Research also shows that the situation around Lake Tahoe is not as extreme; however, there are waiting lists in some locales as long as four years.

It is important to note that 1) there is a housing crisis at Lake Tahoe and Truckee, and 2) this is not a new crisis. However, it is also important to note that this near-catastrophe has come to the fore and is being addressed by

civic and community leaders.

For example, Heidi Hill Drum, the CEO of Tahoe Prosperity Center, said, "It is difficult to build affordable housing in the Lake Tahoe region because the projects often don't pencil for a developer. Most affordable housing projects that have been completed were done when the state of California had redevelopment funds. Those funds are no longer available and local government jurisdictions do not have many options to bridge that gap."

DeDe Cordell, Placer County's director of public affairs and communications, concurred with Drum, also noting the demise of California's redevelopment agencies.

A document highlighting the history of RDAs in California says the death of this government-based entity will surely reduce the number of new affordable housing developments in the foreseeable future.

This forecast is now coming to fruition, and as the document says, no approved measures currently allow for an equivalent statewide set-aside fund exclusively for providing future affordable housing after all existing obligations are met by other agencies.

Affordable housing is a high priority for Placer County, Cordell told Lake Tahoe News. "We are looking at a lot of different possibilities to determine the best approaches to tackling this challenge. It's a challenge countywide (Placer County encompasses not only Auburn, but also Tahoe City, Kings Beach and Tahoe Vista), but it's especially challenging at Tahoe because it's such a tourism/service-based economy, and with so many people opting to use their homes as short-term vacation rentals, it's significantly reduced the available housing stock, making the problem that much worse. We are even considering ways to encourage/incentivize owners to rent their properties seasonally or long-term to create additional

housing stock that can be affordable to people in a variety of income levels."

A report (The Regional Housing Study) from the Tahoe Truckee Community Foundation backs up Cordell's statements. In fact, the report says, 65 percent of the homes at Tahoe and Truckee sit vacant most of the year because they are vacation houses. Consequently, in order to stay close to their workplace, locals spend a huge chunk of their incomes on housing, some of it without adequate space or heating.

And from Drum, "There are some federal programs that help subsidize building affordable housing projects, but without local government funding, they often aren't enough. And given how expensive land is at Lake Tahoe, it makes it even more challenging here. Add to that the additional regulations we have due to our environmental protections, Tahoe is a challenging place to build any housing in the affordable and mid-ranges."

TTCF's Regional Housing Study's further examination of housing within the Tahoe basin, including Truckee, reports that the region's median housing price far exceeds the prices considered affordable for the area's median incomes, pricing a significant portion of the workforce out of the housing market.

To make matters worse, Drum said, there is little affordable housing in the pipeline or in the planning stages in any location around the lake. "But that doesn't mean there's no effort in getting that pipeline full," she told *Lake Tahoe News*, referencing another task force spearheaded by Sue Novasel, county supervisor for district 5 in El Dorado County.

"One of the things that's come out [talks about affordable housing] is that every jurisdiction has specific problems and needs and that trying to embrace the entire lake is difficult. We decided we need to get specific about the South Shore,"

Novasel told LTN.

Additionally, with a consultant's help, the group decided to work with Tahoe Prosperity on a pilot project. Novasel said, "Tahoe Prosperity will take the lead to develop a pilot project to redevelop an area, maybe a motel for low income people. We need to develop a tool box and we hope to get some of the fees lowered. The need is immediate. Private business needs to be a part of this.

"If we as a group can come up with a blueprint; if we can put a dent in this by getting people working together, we can at least start on the problem."

As to the question of how many more units are needed throughout the basin to meet demand, Placer County's Cordell said there is no simple answer to this conundrum. "Our county is in the process of preparing the Economic and Housing Needs Analysis for Placer County," she said. "This is anticipated to be completed by the end of the year and will provide us a better understanding of what the needs are in the area."

Following is a fairly comprehensive list of the housing available now for moderate to low-income families and individuals. Although there may be other existing data, that information was not readily available to *Lake Tahoe News* at press time. The information was gleaned from the May 2014 Tahoe Regional Housing Needs Report compiled by BAE Urban Economics and, also assembled by BAE, from the North Tahoe Regional Workforce Housing Needs Assessment as well as from conversations with representatives from Tahoe Regional Planning Agency, Placer County, Douglas County, El Dorado County and South Lake Tahoe.



Landlords in the Tahoe-Truckee area don't always care about providing quality housing. Photo/Heidi Hill Drum

### Complex name:

### California side

- Bijou Woods Apartments/South Lake Tahoe/92 units low or very low income
- Evergreen Apartments/South Lake Tahoe/26 units low or very low income
- Kelly Ridge Apartments/South Lake Tahoe/30 units very low income/2 units 62 or older
- Sierra Garden Apartments/South Lake Tahoe/76 units low or very low income
- Sky Forest Acres/South Lake Tahoe/17 units very low income/1 unit for disabled
- Tahoe Pines Apartments/South Lake Tahoe/26 units low or

### very low income

- Tahoe Senior Plaza/South Lake Tahoe/45 units very low income
- Tahoe Valle Townhomes/South Lake Tahoe/70 units low or very low income
- The Aspens/South Lake Tahoe/56 units

### Nevada side

- Lake Vista 1/Stateline/24 units low or very low income
- Lake Vista 11/Stateline/40 units low or very low income
- Meadowbrook Apartments/Stateline/30 units low or very low income
- Aspen Grove Apartments/Stateline/39 units low or very low income

### North Lake Tahoe area

- Kings Beach Housing Now/Kings Beach/77 units low or very low income
- Corda/Tahoe City/1 unit

### Truckee area

- Frishman Hollow/Truckee/32 units very low income
- Henness Flats/Truckee/92 units low or very low income
- River View Homes/Truckee/38 low or very low income homes
- Sawmill Heights/12 low income (this is a mixed-income property containing 96 units, 12 of which are low income)
- Sierra Village/59 low or very low income

- Truckee Donner Senior/60 low or very low income
- Truckee Pines/104 low or very low income
- Martis Valley/4 units.

Douglas County Community Development Director Mimi Moss advised that Douglas County's 2011 Housing Element suggests that to meet historic population growth over the next 20 years, there will need to be 1,258 additional new low or very low income housing units, and an additional 700 new rental spaces. These figures represent the need for the entire county and not just the areas within the Tahoe basin.

In Placer County, Cordell reported several new housing projects are in the development stage, although no specific build-out data is now available.

As for easing some of the obstacles faced by potential developers, Tom Lotshaw, the public information officer for TRPA said, "Affordable, multi-family housing projects (serving people with 80 percent or less of county median income) are exempt from the need for the normal residential building allocations.

"Hundreds of bonus units are available for these types of projects at no cost from TRPA based on project need. Unfortunately, while these bonus units are readily available, we have not seen them requested or used much at Lake Tahoe."

He added that the 2012 Regional Plan included a number of land-use planning incentives including height, density, coverage and provisions for mixed-use development for affordable multi-family housing units in town centers, in close proximity to the places where people work, shop and go to school.

As discussed earlier, the Lake Tahoe Basin is not unique in its need for housing that will meet the requirements of all of

its citizens and employees. However, there are statistics compiled by the Tahoe Prosperity Center that indicate the area may have some additional hurdles to jump before the housing basics of everyone can be met. Consider these statistics:

- Tahoe has higher than average unemployment and poverty rates
- More than 60 percent of the children are on subsidized meal programs at their schools
- Only 18 percent of residents can afford the medianpriced home at Lake Tahoe
- Lake Tahoe includes two states, six local governments and 198 plan areas making economic progress challenging.

Despite the challenges, there may now be enough people willing to confront the barriers and see that the forward momentum stays in place.

"As in many other parts of the country, a major shortage of affordable housing is a critical issue for the Tahoe region, and one that many partners must work together to address. It's an issue for families and their finances; it's an issue for community health and vitality; and it's an issue for the environment, with many people forced to commute long distances to or from work at Tahoe," Lotshaw told Lake Tahoe News.

### Study: Media made difference in water conservation

By Karen Kaplan, Los Angeles Times

What does it take to get Californians to save water during a massive drought? Apparently, a lot of ink and newsprint helps.

Extensive news coverage of the state's historic drought prompted residents to conserve water, research out of Stanford University suggests. The more that major newspapers wrote about the drought, the more people in the Bay Area cut back on their personal water use, according to a report this week in the journal Science Advances.

Indeed, the overwhelming volume of news stories appears to have motivated Californians to conserve even before Gov. Jerry Brown ordered mandatory water restrictions on April 1, 2015.

Read the whole story

# Tepid response to West Slope development

Developers who want to build more than 400 houses on the West Slope didn't receive much encouragement this month from El Dorado County supervisors.

While no action was taken at last week's public hearing, plenty of angry neighbors gave their two cents. The developer, True Life Companies, also gave an update on revisions to the project.

What was going to be a 605-unit subdivision called Dixon Ranch is now proposed to be 439 houses in what's called Generations at Green Valley. The project is off Green Valley Road in El Dorado Hills.

Originally there were to be 160 homes deed restricted for low-

income seniors; now the idea is for 20 lots to be for affordable or moderate income homes.

Per county law, there must be a public hearing on housing projects before there is analysis of the project and the environmental impact report is prepared. This allows the public to weigh in sooner rather than later. It also gives the developer an opportunity to get feedback from the public and elected officials to then gauge whether proceeding is logical.

Supervisors voted down the project in February.

Even with the revisions, a big issue with this housing project is that it would necessitate an amendment to the General Plan in regards to density. Traffic is another concern.

The electeds, other than Supervisor Sue Novasel, were less than enthusiastic about the development. She is an advocate for more housing, especially affordable.

Her colleagues, though, are more worried about the impacts to other public services, quality of life, and changes to the General Plan.

- Lake Tahoe News staff report

# Nevada Grow mines data to help small businesses

By Mick Akers, Las Vegas Sun

A pilot program that began in 2015, made permanent by the Nevada Legislature this year, continues to help small businesses grow.

Nevada Grow provides small-business owners who are looking to expand with technical assistance and strategic research. Assembly Bill 94, sponsored by Assemblywoman Dina Neal, D-Las Vegas, was signed into law on June 8.

"Most businesses don't know what they need," Neal said. "We do an assessment about what they have going on, what type of business model they have. We tell them about the data and how it could help them figure out who's in the neighborhood and what the saturation of area is."

### Read the whole story